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VERMONT TRANSPORTATION BOARD

MEETING 

March 19, 2015
Board Members Present: 

Nick Marro, Chairman, term expires 2/28/2016

William Tracy Carris, term expires 2/28/2017

Vanessa Kittell, term expires 2/28/2016

Tom Dailey, term expires 2/28/2016

Board Members Absent: 

Robin Stern, term expires 2/28/2015 (serving until replaced)
Others Present: 

John Zicconi, Board Executive Secretary

Kevin Oddy, VTrans Legal Program Administrator

William Rice, Assistant Attorney General

Robert Faley, VTrans District 3 Transportation Administrator

Florence Smith, VTrans legal Assistant

Todd Bedell, Claimant (via telephone)

Shaun Brooks, Claimant (via telephone)

Josef Guggenberger, Claimant

Call to Order: 

Chairman Marro called the Thursday, March 19, 2015 meeting to order at 9:30 a.m., which was held at the Dewey Conference Room R235 on the National Life Campus, One National Life Drive, Montpelier, VT.
1. New Business
1.1 Review/Approve Minutes of the January 15, 2015 Meeting
On a motion by Mr. Dailey seconded by Ms. Kittell, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes of the January 15, 2015 Board meeting as submitted.

1.2 TB:412 Roy Small Claim
Mr. Zicconi told the Board that since filing her small claim on May 8, 2014, Kristina Roy has been incommunicado and not returned phone calls, emails or letters. On January 26, 2015, the Agency of Transportation filed a motion asking the Board to dismiss Ms. Roy’s claim. After leaving several phone messages, Mr. Zicconi on February 24, 2015, sent Ms. Roy a letter informing her of the agency’s motion and that the Board would meet today to discuss the motion. The letter asked her to contact the Board’s office if she did not wish to have her case dismissed. Ms. Roy did not contact the Board’s office.
On a motion by Ms. Kittell seconded by Mr. Dailey, the Board unanimously voted to dismiss TB-412, the small claim of Kristina Roy.
1.3 TB-417 Smith Small Claim
Mr. Zicconi told the Board that since filing her small claim on August 13, 2014, Ann Smith has been incommunicado and not returned written correspondence, which is the only correspondence possible as her appeal letter did not include a phone number or email address. On February 27, 2015, the Agency of Transportation filed a motion asking the Board to dismiss Ms. Smith’s claim. Mr. Zicconi on March 5, 2015, sent Ms. Roy a letter informing her of the Agency’s motion and that the Board would meet today to discuss the motion. The letter asked her to contact the Board’s office if she did not wish to have her case dismissed. Ms. Smith did not contact the Board’s office.

On a motion by Mr. Dailey seconded by Ms. Kittell, the Board unanimously voted to dismiss TB-417, the small claim of Ann Smith.

1.4 TB-421 Pinon Small Claim

Mr. Zicconi told the Board that on March 5, 2015, Kellie Pinon informed the Board’s office that she would like to withdraw the small claim she filed on December 11, 2014. Also, On March 11, 2015, the Agency of Transportation filed a motion asking the Board to dismiss Ms. Pinon’s claim.

On a motion by Ms. Kittell seconded by Ms. Dailey, the Board unanimously voted to dismiss TB-421, the small claim of Kellie Pinon.

1.5 TB-420 Bedell Small Claim Hearing
Todd Bedell told the Board that his vehicle, while traveling northbound along Route 114 in the Town of East Burke at about 7:30 p.m. on October 3, 2014, entered a construction zone. While traveling through the construction zone, Mr. Bidell said his vehicle sustained three damaged tire rims when his vehicle drove over a roadway section that changed from pavement to gravel. Mr. Bedell was able to continue driving despite the damage, but the vehicle “wobbled” from that point forward and required $375 to repair.
Mr. Bedell said that there was a “slow” sign erected on the side of the road south of the construction site, but he did not know exactly how far south. The slow sign was “quite close” to the construction site, Mr. Bedell said.

Mr. Oddy told the Board that he did not know how many feet south of the construction site the slow sign was located, but he said it was within the guidelines called for by the Manual on Unifirm Traffic Control Devices (MUTCD).

Mr. Bedell said that the posted speed limit along Route 114 in the area of the construction zone is 50 mph, and that there was no alternative speed-limit sign posted other than a sign reading “slow.” Mr. Oddy did not dispute these assertions.

Mr. Bedell rhetorically asked when a sign along a 50 mph roadway reads “slow” what speed does that mean a vehicle should travel? Mr. Bedell then said that upon seeing the slow sign he reduced his speed to between 25-30 mph, which he considered to be a speed that would be considered “slow” for a roadway with a posted speed limit of 50 mph.

Mr. Bedell said that it was dark outside (nighttime) when his vehicle entered the construction zone. At the point where the roadway turned from pavement to gravel, his vehicle “bottomed out” and its frame scraped against the ground.

Mr. Bedell said that a roadway in such condition should require more than just a slow sign be erected a short distance before entering the construction zone. If the roadway’s sign package read something like “stop ahead,” “slow to 10 mph” or “roadwork ahead” he would not have filed a claim, Mr. Bedell said. But given there was only a sign that read “slow,” Mr. Bedell does not believe he was adequately warned to reduce his speed below 25-30 mph on a roadway with a 50 mph posted speed limit.

Mr. Bedell addressed 19 V.S.A. § 5(d)(2). Did VTrans have a duty or owe a duty to the claimant? He argued yes, stating that VTrans had a duty to properly sign the roadway leading to the construction site. One sign that read slow was not sufficient. Did VTrans breach that duty? He argued yes, stating proper signage should have read something like stop ahead for construction or imposed a reduced speed limit considered safe for travel. Was the claimant damaged? He said yes, three of his vehicle’s tire rims were damaged requiring $375 to repair. Was VTrans’ breach of duty the proximate cause of the damage to the claimant? He said yes, stating that he followed the instructions issued by VTrans and slowed to approximately half of the posted speed limit, but those instructions were inadequate for safe travel through the construction zone.

Mr. Oddy said that VTrans does not dispute that Mr. Bedell’s vehicle was damaged when it drove through a construction zone along Route 114. Mr. Oddy, however, said that Mr. Bedell failed to demonstrate that the damage to his vehicle resulted from negligence on the part of VTrans.

Mr. Oddy said that the construction along Route 114 was due to a collapsed culvert, and that the construction zone was clearly marked with a sign package that conformed to the MUTCD. While Mr. Bedell believes the sign package should have been different, VTrans signed the area according to a federal standard that is accepted by all states.

Mr. Oddy said that the area was clearly marked, and noted that Mr. Bedell admits he noticed the slow sign. Mr. Oddy said that when a motorist is issued a Vermont Driver’s License, he has a contract with the state that he will obey the rules that govern such a license. One of those rules is 23 V.S.A. § 1081, which states the following:

No person shall drive on a highway at a speed greater than is reasonable and prudent under the conditions, having regard for the actual and potential hazards then existing. In every event speed shall be controlled as necessary to avoid colliding with any person, vehicle or other object on or adjacent to the highway.

Mr. Oddy said that Mr. Bedell’s belief that “slow” in this case means driving 25-30 mph is immaterial because all motorists pursuant to 23 V.S.A. § 1081 have a responsibility to drive in a manner that prevents them from colliding with anything that may be in the roadway.

Mr. Oddy said that even if the Board concludes that VTrans is somehow negligent that 12 V.S.A. § 1036, the principal of comparative negligence, should result in the Board finding that Mr. Bedell’s negligence in driving too fast for the roadway conditions far outweighs any negligence attributable to VTrans. Therefore, Mr. Bedell is barred from financial recovery. 

Mr. Oddy said that VTrans met its responsibility by marking the construction zone in a manner that was in accordance with the MUTCD. He stated that aside from a sign reading “slow” there also was a sign posted along Route 114 south of the construction area that read “construction zone.” The sign was posted approximately 100 yards south of the slow sign. Mr. Bedell disputed this, and said that he doubled back after his vehicle was damaged and saw no such sign.

Mr. Bedell said that even if there was a sign signifying a construction zone was ahead, that alone, or that coupled with a slow sign, would not have been enough to properly warn motorists considering the roadway’s condition. It is not uncommon, Mr. Bedell said, in Vermont to see a construction zone sign where it is perfectly safe and appropriate to travel 25-30 mph through the zone.

Mr. Oddy said that the roadway sign package that existed along Route 114 after dark was different and contained fewer warnings than the sign package that was erected during the day when workers and equipment were in the roadway. Despite this difference, the sign package displayed during the evening complied with the MUTCD, which is the accepted federal and state standard.

Mr. Oddy said that VTrans sometimes erects a sign lowering the posted speed limit during the daytime when workers and equipment are in the roadway. Nothing in the MUTCD, however, mandates that an alternate speed-limit sign be posted during the evening when the equipment and workers are no longer in the construction zone. Mr. Oddy also said that nothing in the MUTCD prevents VTrans from posting such nighttime signage either.

Mr. Oddy said that the construction area contained no pavement but was properly “filled in” with gravel during the evening. He also stated that such gravel can “move around” or become displaced as traffic passes over the area. Mr. Bedell said that the roadway segment where pavement transitioned to gravel contained a cliff of as much as six inches the night of October 3, 2014. Mr. Oddy disputed that assertion, but acknowledged that a highway crew following at least one public complaint was dispatched later that evening to apply more gravel to the roadway to smooth and level the area.

Mr. Marro closed the hearing at 10:15 a.m. Mr. Zicconi said the Board would deliberate in private later in the meeting, and likely issue a written decision in early April.  
After conducting the rest of the day’s business, which is outlined below, and at 12:45 p.m., the Board on a motion by Mr. Carris seconded by Mr. Dailey entered into deliberative session, pursuant to Title 1 § 313, to discuss TB-420 Bedell Small Claim.

Mr. Zicconi was invited to attend the deliberative session.

At 1:40 p.m. the Board exited deliberative session.
1.6 TB-424 Brooks Small Claim Hearing
Tracy Brooks, who filed the small claim, was not present at the hearing, either in person or on the phone. Her husband, Shaun Brooks, represented the Claimant, and said that the vehicle Ms. Brooks was driving on November 26, 2014 along Route 2A in Colchester was struck by an object that dislodged from a VTrans truck causing $361.52 worth of damage. The object, which cracked the vehicle’s windshield, could not be identified, but it came off the truck, Mr. Brooks said.

Mr. Brooks said that his wife followed the truck to the VTrans highway garage at Chimney Corners, spoke to the truck driver and told him a piece of debris dislodged from his truck and then struck and cracked her vehicle’s windshield. 

Mr. Brooks said that his wife spoke to a supervisor at the Chimney Corner’s garage, and saw the truck back into a maintenance bay. She said she did not see anyone inspect the truck, Mr. Brooks said.

Mr. Brooks said that the object that caused the damage came from the truck’s suspension area. Mr. Brooks said he has experience both driving and inspecting trucks, and that it would be impossible during a quick inspection to determine whether something dislodged from the truck’s undercarriage. To determine if something dislodged, a much more detailed inspection that took longer than a few minutes would be necessary.

Mr. Oddy said that VTrans does not question the existence of damage to Ms. Brooks’ vehicle. Mr. Oddy argued that the damage was not, however, a result of a VTrans breach of duty to the claimant.

Mr. Oddy said that 23 V.S.A. § 1039 (a) states the following:

The driver of a vehicle shall not follow another vehicle more closely than is reasonable and prudent, having due regard for the speed of the vehicles and the traffic upon, and the conditions of, the highway. The operator of a vehicle shall not, in a careless or imprudent manner, approach, pass, or maintain speed unnecessarily close to a vulnerable user as defined in subdivision 4(81) of this title, and an occupant of a vehicle shall not throw any object or substance at a vulnerable user.

Mr. Oddy said that the driver of a vehicle has an obligation to obey the rules that govern holding a driver’s license. One of those rules is 23 V.S.A. § 1081, which states the following:

No person shall drive on a highway at a speed greater than is reasonable and prudent under the conditions, having regard for the actual and potential hazards then existing. In every event speed shall be controlled as necessary to avoid colliding with any person, vehicle or other object on or adjacent to the highway.

Mr. Oddy said that Mr. and Ms. Brooks failed to show that the object that allegedly damaged Ms. Brooks’ windshield actually dislodged or flew out of a VTrans vehicle, was the result of an unsecured load on a VTrans vehicle or was a result of defective equipment associated with a VTrans vehicle. 

Following Ms. Brooks complaint, Mr. Oddy said that the VTrans truck was backed into a repair bay and inspected. The vehicle at the time of inspection did not contain a load of any kind, so there was nothing like rock or any other hard substance that could have flown off of the vehicle. Also, the inspection showed that the vehicle contained no loose parts and that nothing was missing from the vehicle, Mr. Oddy said.
Mr. Oddy said that Mr. Brooks failed to show that the object that damaged his wife’s vehicle came off a VTrans vehicle and instead was not something that was kicked up from the surface of the roadway.

Mr. Oddy also said that if the object that damaged Ms. Brooks’ windshield was in fact lying in the roadway, Mr. and Ms. Brooks had not shown that the debris was in the roadway long enough that VTrans should have known it was there and posed a potential hazard.

Mr. Oddy said that even if the Board concludes that VTrans is somehow negligent that 12 V.S.A. § 1036, the principal of comparative negligence, should result in the Board finding that Ms. Brook’s negligence in driving too close to another vehicle outweighs any negligence attributable to VTrans. Therefore, Ms. Brooks is barred from financial recovery. 

As a result, Mr. Oddy said that VTrans did not breach its duty to Ms. Brooks. 

Mr. Brooks said that Mr. Oddy was assuming that Ms. Brooks was following the VTrans truck too closely, but that there is no proof that she was too close. As for the inspection that was allegedly done, Mr. Brooks said there was no proof that a thorough or even reasonable inspection was actually conducted.

Mr. Brooks said that Mr. Oddy’s defense was akin to saying that short of having a video camera in his wife’s car, there would be no reasonable way to prove that VTrans was at fault.

Mr. Oddy said that he was not assuming the level of inspection that was conducted. He based his testimony on documents submitted to the Vermont Office of Risk Management that states a “thorough” inspection was conducted and it was determined that there was no load on the vehicle at the time, and they found no loose debris or missing parts.

Mr. Marro closed the hearing at 10:50 a.m. Mr. Zicconi said the Board would deliberate in private later in the meeting, and likely issue a written decision in early April.  

After conducting the rest of the day’s business, which is outlined below, and at 12:45 p.m., the Board on a motion by Mr. Carris seconded by Mr. Dailey entered into deliberative session, pursuant to Title 1 § 313, to discuss TB-424 Brooks Small Claim.

Mr. Zicconi was invited to attend the deliberative session.

At 1:40 p.m. the Board exited deliberative session.
1.7 TB-423 Guggenberger Small Claim Hearing
Mr. Guggenberger said that on June 16, 2014, he discovered that most of the mailbox apparatus he erected near the end of his driveway at 3069 Route 4 in Killington, Vermont was missing, and a nearby area of sod (grass) had been destroyed. He said the Agency of Transportation caused the damage and disposed of his mailbox. He filed a claim in the amount of $523.68.
Mr. Guggenberger said that his mailbox during a previous winter was located at a different location much closer to Route 4, but one day it also was destroyed. He does not know how it was destroyed, but assumes it was related to snow-removal operations along Route 4 as the box was located to the west of his driveway and fairly close to the road.

He said that he contacted the Post Office and they discussed a better place to locate his mailbox. The Post Office suggested he place the mailbox within a shared access on land located between his driveway and his neighbor’s driveway that was about 14 feet removed from the pavement edge of Route 4 because this location was a safer for delivery personnel. 

Mr. Guggenberger said that there was a drainage ditch located between the two driveways that share a common access to Route 4, and that he planted a sod strip of grass along the drainage ditch as a visual queue for drivers so that they could understand that the area is not a location that should be driven over.

Mr. Guggenberger said that he placed a mailbox at the end of the sod strip between the two driveways because it was a safe location for postal employees, but that VTrans objected to the location. He also said that although he knew VTrans was not happy about the mailbox being placed in this location, he did not get sufficient notification from the Agency that the mailbox would be either removed or destroyed.

Mr. Guggenberger said he constructed the mailbox in such a way that it would not fall over as it was not anchored into the ground. To accomplish this, he constructed a sawhorse with an approximate length of eight feet, and anchored the mailbox’s post to the sawhorse. He also built a square box that he filled with dirt as a base for the mailbox post. This base was needed to ensure the post would stay erect, and provided a place in which he could plant flowers to decorate the mailbox, he said. 

Mr. Guggenberger said that the only notification he received from VTrans that it would remove his mailbox was a letter dated June 6, 2014 from Assistant Attorney General John Dunleavy. That letter stated that he had erected a “barrier” between his and his neighbor’s driveway that violated his driveway permit and that he should contact VTrans personnel to discuss what could be done to rectify the situation.

Mr. Guggenberger said that after receiving the letter he left a message for Mr. Dunleavy via email on June 11, 2014, but that no one returned his communication. 

Mr. Guggenberger said that mailboxes do not need a permit.

Mr. Guggenberger said that on June 16, 2014 he returned home from a doctor’s appointment and discovered that the sawhorse, mailbox post and other wooden elements of his mailbox apparatus were missing. All that remained was the actual box that mail was placed in, as well as a plastic newspaper box and the dirt from the post base. The mail and newspaper box were left on the ground on top of the dirt.

Mr. Rice said that VTrans contacted the Post Office and was told that Mr. Guggenberger never contacted the office about where to place his mailbox. Mr. Guggenberger said he consulted with his mail carrier.

Mr. Rice said that the wooden mailbox apparatus Mr. Guggenberger erected consisted of a sawhorse containing an 8x8 inch think post, an additional 6x6 inch thick post to hold the mail and newspaper boxes erect, and a wooden container full of dirt. Everything was located within the highway right-of-way. Mr. Rice introduced photos labeled VTrans Exhibits 1 and VTrans Exhibit 2 to showing what these looked like. Mr. Guggenberger agreed that the photos represented an accurate depiction of his mailbox apparatus.

Mr. Rice said that as part of his claim, Mr. Guggenberger submitted to the Board an invoice listing the materials used to construct the mailbox apparatus. The materials included lumber in the following dimensions: 8x8 inches thick, 6x6 inches thick, 4x6 inches thick, 4x4 inches thick, and 2x10 inches thick. The receipt was introduced as VTrans Exhibit 7.

Mr. Rice said, and Mr. Guggenberger confirmed, that the sawhorse was constructed from the 8x8 inch thick piece of lumber that was eight-foot long, that the mailbox post was constructed from a lumber that was 6x6 inches thick, and several other elements of the mailbox apparatus were constructed using lumber that was 4x4 inches thick.

Mr. Rice said that the mailbox apparatus, once constructed, was placed between the driveway to Mr. Guggenberger’s property and the driveway to his neighbor’s property, in a location where the driveways become shared and that is within the state’s highway right-of-way. 

Mr. Rice said that Mr. Guggenberger’s driveway permit states that he cannot do any work within the highway right-of-way without permission from VTrans. The Agency never provided Mr. Guggenberger permission to either plant the sod or erect a mailbox, he said.
Mr. Rice said that U.S. Postal Service design guideline 3.2 does not regulate the size or design of mailboxes as long as the mail carrier is able to deposit the customer’s mail. However, guideline 6.2 notes that the mounting of mailboxes and the size of mailbox posts are often subject to local restrictions, state laws and federal highway regulations. He introduced these standards as VTrans Exhibit 3.

Mr. Rice said that VTrans, being a state transportation agency, sets policy according to standards set by the American Association of State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO), and that AASHTO standards call for a mailbox support made of wood to be no larger than 100 mm by 100 mm square (which the Agency rounds to a 4x4 inch wooden post) or no larger than a 100 mm diameter wooden or metal post. 

Mr. Rice introduced VTrans Exhibit 5, Section J-3 of VTrans Standard for Mailbox Supports, which in multiple locations references that a 4x4 inch wooden post should be used to anchor mailboxes.

Mr. Faley said that Assistant Attorney General John Dunleavy in a June 6, 2014 letter to Mr. Guggenberger gave the Claimant a deadline of June 13, 2014 to contact VTrans regarding the placement and design of his mailbox. When his office did not hear from Mr. Guggenberger, Mr. Faley said that he dispatched a VTrans work crew to remove the mailbox from the highway right-of-way.

Mr. Faley said that the mailbox apparatus, due to its size, was a hazard to motorists. He said that he instructed the work crew to remove both the entire mailbox apparatus as well as the grass sod, which he referred to as a berm, because Mr. Guggenberger did not have VTrans’ permission to establish either within the highway right-of-way. Mr. Faley said that crews removed the wooden elements of the mailbox apparatus on June 16, 2014, and removed the sod berm on June 18, 2014. 

Mr. Faley said that no attempt was made to contact Mr. Guggenberger prior to crews undertaking the work to remove the mailbox apparatus or the sod berm.

Mr. Faley said that VTrans’ standards calls for wooden mailbox posts erected within the highway right-of-way to be no more than 4x4 inches thick because anything thicker could inflict bodily harm to occupants of a motor vehicle should their vehicle crash into the mailbox. Mr. Faley said that VTrans would open itself up to liability should it allow thicker posts.

Mr. Faley said that VTrans usually does not issue permits for mailboxes, calling them exempt, so long as they are constructed according to the Agency’s standards, which call for posts to be no thicker than 4x4 inches.

Mr. Faley said that Mr. Dunleavy’s letter to Mr. Guggenberger dated June 6, 2014 instructed him to acquire by June 13, 2014 a permit to work in the highway right-of-way, and then provided an additional seven days, until June 20, 2014, to complete all remedial work, which in this case would involve removing the mailbox apparatus and sod berm. Mr. Faley said that when he did not hear from Mr. Guggenberger by June 13, 2014 that he instructed a work crew to remove both.

Mr. Faley said that any action to erect a structure such as a mailbox or alter land within a highway right-of-way such as planting grass sod requires a permit, and that Mr. Guggenberger did not apply for a permit to either erect a mailbox or build a berm that included grass sod. 

Mr. Faley said that it is standard procedure for VTrans to remove objects placed in the highway right-of-way, or conduct remedial construction to alter the landscape of the right-of-way, should the Agency determine that an existing condition within the right-of-way, or on object placed within the right-of-way, poses a safety threat to the traveling public.

Mr. Faley said that the area where Mr. Guggenberger erected his mailbox apparatus and build the grass sod berm is considered the “highway clear zone,” which is a land area adjacent to a highway that is left unobstructed so that an errant motorists can regain control of his vehicle and safely return to the roadway. 

Mr. Faley said that the work crew took the lumber associated with the mailbox apparatus to the local highway garage, where it was stored for a period of time before being discarded. Had Mr. Guggenberger visited the highway garage to claim the lumber, VTrans would have given him the lumber.

Mr. Faley said that one of the reasons VTrans acted so quickly to remove the right-of-way impediments constructed by Mr. Guggenberger is because the Claimant has a history of erecting obstructions within the Route 4 highway right-of-way. Mr. Faley testified that in December of 2012, Mr. Guggenberger erected a stone wall within the right-of-way, which the Agency removed after issuing several warnings. A similar impediment was then erected in September of 2013, which the Agency also removed. 

Mr. Marro closed the hearing at 12:35 p.m. Mr. Zicconi said the Board would deliberate in private later in the meeting, and likely issue a written decision in early April.  

After conducting the rest of the day’s business, which is outlined below, and at 12:45 p.m., the Board on a motion by Mr. Carris seconded by Mr. Dailey entered into deliberative session, pursuant to Title 1 § 313, to discuss TB-424 Guggenberger Small Claim.

Mr. Zicconi was invited to attend the deliberative session.

At 1:40 p.m. the Board exited deliberative session.
1.8 Executive Secretary’s Report
East Calais Helipad: Mr. Zicconi informed the Board that he received an email from the VTrans Aviation Division that the Board should expect to receive an application for a private helipad in East Calais. The Applicant filed the initial paperwork with the Agency, which is reviewing it now. Once the application is deemed complete, the Agency will transfer it to the Board for consideration.

Lemon Law Legislation: Mr. Zicconi informed the Board that he has been working with both the New Motor Vehicle Arbitration Board and the Vermont Legislature on a bill that would alter how the Arbitration Board could review cases when a vehicle’s manufacturer claims no contest. Under present statute, the Board must, despite the manufacturer posting no defense, hold a hearing and the vehicle owner must produce the vehicle at the hearing. The proposed statute change would allow the Arbitration Board to rule administratively in such cases, and forgo a hearing. The bill was introduced at the request of the Arbitration Board, and so far faces no opposition, Mr. Zicconi said.

T-Board Vacancies: Mr. Zicconi asked Mr. Marro to inform the Board about his discussions with the Governor’s office and with VTrans Secretary Sue Minter regarding the Board’s three vacancies. Mr. Marro said he informed both Susan Spaulding, who handles Board appointments for the Governor, and Secretary Minter that all remaining Board members reside on the western side of the state, and that it would be nice to see at least some new members from the eastern side. He said he did not offer any names. Mr. Zicconi said that in a conversation he had with Ms. Spaulding she indicated that the Governor likely will replace Robin Stern last since Ms. Stern is the Acting Chair on a Board case that likely will not be concluded until fall. Statute allows Board members whose term expires to continue to serve until they are replaced.

Annual Report Letter: Mr. Zicconi told the Board that his office received a letter from the Vermont Energy Investment Corporation (VEIC) regarding the Board’s annual report on Millennials and Transportation. The letter, which was addressed to Chairman Marro, criticized the report for not mentioning electric-vehicle charging stations and for quoting a participant that said he is leery of electric cars because their batteries last approximately three years. VEIC pointed out that batteries usually last much longer. Mr. Zicconi passed a copy of the letter to Board members.
1.9 TB-426 J.P. Sicard Contractor Claim
Mr. Zicconi told the Board that this case was filed just recently and involves a $380,000 dispute between a contractor and the Agency of Transportation regarding a project in Hartford, VT. Mr. Marro appointed Ms. Kittell to be the case’s hearing officer to preside over prehearing matters. Mr. Zicconi informed the Board that he has engaged Board consultant Tom Viall to work with the Board in this case, and that next week he plans to ask the two parties to propose a joint discovery schedule to get prehearing matters moving. He will consult with Ms. Kittell once he receives a proposal.
2.  Old Business

2.1 
TB-387 Rutland Limited Access
Mr. Zicconi informed the Board that the Town of Rutland called him to provide an update on this case, which is currently on hold. He said the town informed him that it is working on some potential modifications to its original plan, including the possibility of constructing a secondary road to the west of Route 7 that would provide an alternate access to the shopping areas. At this point it is unknown when the town will be ready to move forward, so the case remains on hold.
Mr. Carris said the developer of Rutland Commons, a newly proposed shopping area along Route 7, is changing his plans and courting a different slate of stores, including Costco, which also could prompt the town to consider changes to how, or even if, a break in limited access is necessary.

2.2 
TB-416 G. Stone Motors

Mr. Zicconi told the Board that he and Ms. Stern held a status conference with the parties, who are currently engaged in discovery. The discovery is taking longer than anticipated. As a result, the parties jointly asked for an extension of time, which Ms. Stern granted. The upshot is that instead of being ready for hearing in May, the case likely will be ready sometime in either September or October.
Mr. Carris said that he knows a person who works for G. Stone Motors, who is the Plaintiff. Mr. Carris said his relationship is one of acquaintance and not personal friend. Mr. Zicconi suggested he get in touch with Ms. Stern, who is Acting Board Chair on the case, to discuss the matter and determine whether the relationship places him in conflict.

2.3 
TB-422 FairPoint Communications

Mr. Zicconi told the Board that the parties are currently engaged in discovery with a June 3, 2015 date to finish. A status conference will be held on or about that time to work with the parties to conclude prehearing matters and ready the case for hearing in either late summer or early fall.
3.          Other Business
3.1   Round Table

No one had any items to discuss.

At 12:45 p.m., the Board on a motion by Mr. Carris seconded by Mr. Dailey entered into deliberative session, pursuant to Title 1 § 313, to discuss TB-420, TB-423 and TB-424. 

Mr. Zicconi was invited to attend the deliberative session.

At 1:40 p.m. the Board exited deliberative session.

      4.          ADjOURN

On a motion by Ms. Kittell seconded by Mr. Carris, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn at 1:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

John Zicconi

Executive Secretary

Next Board Meeting:
May 21, 2015 at 9:30 a.m.

Conference Room R134, Dewey Building, One National Life Drive, Montpelier, VT

